TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
SPECIAL MEETING / PUBLIC HEARINGS
OCTOBER 25th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Monday, October 25th, 2021 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance being led by audience member Roberta Kemp.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present



Frank Pepe – present
PUBLIC HEARING #1:

2022 PRELIMINARY BUDGET
A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to close the Special Meeting and enter into the first Public Hearing on the 2022 Preliminary Budget.

Supervisor Burton gave an overview of the Budget with Councilman Pepe adding that although the budget was decreased by 7.3%, the  overall tax levy was decreased by 8% due to an increase in the overall assessments of new building permits issued.
With no comments heard, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin to close the Public Hearing and adopt the 2022 Preliminary Budget for 2022 as follows by resolution:

RESOLUTION #10D OF 2021
To Approve the 2022 Town of Stanford Budget

Whereas the development of the 2022 Town of Stanford Budget has been developed within the guidelines of Town Board Policy “Budget Approval Protocols” #(02) (a), and

Whereas the “Preliminary Budget” was presented at a public hearing on October 25, 2021 

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford 2022 budget be approved as follows:

As summarized in the “Tax Schedule 2022” attached hereto and made a part of the minutes,

As represented in the detailed budget worksheets entitled “Preliminary Budget 10/1/2021” verified by the Town Clerk.

APPROPRIATIONS

Town of Stanford

General Fund “A” *


$1,373,307

Highway Fund DA”

            $1,179,848
Total Town of Stanford

$2,553,155
Other Districts & Town of Stanford Library

Stanford Fire District


$   875,600*
 

Stanford Public Library

$   142,000

Stanford-Bangall Lighting

$     10,500
Total Other Districts & Library     $ 1,028,100  

Grand Total All Appropriations    $3,581,255
Revenues

Town of Stanford

General Fund “A” *


$  1,373,307
Highway Fund “DA”


$   1,179,848 (CHIPS $250,000)
Total Town of Stanford

$ 2,553,155.00
Other Districts & Library

       None

Utilization of Fund Balance
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General Fund “A” *


$   250,000
Highway Fund DA”


$                0
Total Town of Stanford

$   250,000
Other Districts & Library

       None

Real Property Taxes

Town of Stanford

General Fund “A” *


$   169,782

Highway Fund “DA”


$   913,008
Total Town of Stanford

$1,082,790
Other Districts & Town of Stanford Library

Stanford Fire District
$  

$   875,600
Stanford Public Library  

$   142,000

Stanford-Bangall Lighting

$      10,500
Total Other Districts & Library     
$ 1,028,100  

Total All Real Property Taxes    
$  2,110,890
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       
Resolution #10D OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 25th day of October 2021.  
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

PUBLIC HEARING #2:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2021:

OPTING OUT OF ALLOWING CANNABIS RETAIL DISPENSARIES WITHIN THE TOWN OF STANFORD AS AUTHORIZED UNDER NEW YORK CANNABIS LAW, ARTICLE 4
A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to open the Public Hearing regarding this Proposed Local Law, #2 of 2021.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Supervisor Burton stated that this was the second Public Hearing on this proposed law and had tallied all of the responses, from the prior public hearing, an online survey and emails, and asked if any one wished to speak.
The following residents were heard:
Divo Martini, 337 Shelley Hill Road – thinks this administration should opt out.  Could set up a committee to see what other rural towns are doing and wait and see.  From his background, a dispensary could bring in unfavorable people, we could have burglaries, they could sell to kids here or in other areas.  Seriously think to opt out is a good idea.
Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – asked if the Town opts in and then no dispensaries came here?  Then no tax dollars would come in.  Sais no to opting out and wait and see.  Mentioned families that are fighting cancer that have to go far away to relieve pain, not just to have a good time.  It’s common sense for loved ones in pain.

Christie Gerstle, 5770 Rt. 82 – as a parent of 3 daughters and in the healthcare field, we are too small and not equipped to have dispensaries and lounges.  Spoke of medical purposes of cannabis but felt that opting out was a good thing to do.
Dennis DeSoto, 779 Cold Spring Road – had a bad experience with a family member, a young man who had mental difficulties, turned to marijuana and they lost him.  Even though  there could be a medical need, thinks it is detrimental.

Frank Sellerberg, 24 Quarter Horse Way – use common sense to opt out even though times are changing, there is no sense in this at all.  Believes that the Town Board should do it now and put the matter to rest.

Claudia DeBellis, Charwill Drive is against the lounges but not dispensaries, then take the products home.  Had gone to a dispensary in MA that was sedate, well taken care of, IDs were checked, glass case displays and set up for a cultural event.  If you were to purchase something, your ID would be checked again, questions could be answered but then you had to leave.  Also had a family death due to opiates but problems occur with liquor as well.
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Roberta Kemp, 149 Creamery Road – has lived here since 1954 and things have changed but doesn’t see a cannabis store or a lounge as essential.  We used to have  5 grocery stores, 5 gas stations and a doctor.  Now other essential services are needed by more people.  As a nurse with a master’s degree, its been proven over and over that it is a gateway drug.

Nathan LaVertue, 2145 Bulls Head Road – presented his full response to the Board as a handout (will be kept in the Town Clerk’s files) and added that he had gone to the first public hearing and the comments were not unusual and not uncommon, but not reality.  He researched cannabis  and it is not a gateway drug; painkillers are.  Also more auto accidents and crime are not associated with dispensaries.  There are positive tax benefits, jobs, better mental health and wellbeing.  Poughkeepsie and Newburgh have both opted in.
Jeff Brouws, 628 Hunns Lake Road – had a procedural question of the Board members (Robert’s Rules of Order) – is it a conflict of interest if a Board member sells an intoxicant?  Said that he should recuse himself.  Councilman Pepe responded that if there was a conflict of interest, all avenues would be checked and taken into consideration, maybe even in an Executive Session.  Supervisor Burton stated that the Board member makes the decision.

Lynn Reed, 729 Cold Spring Road – as a horse farm owner for 10 years, loves this community.  We’re not Pine Plains or Rhinebeck, and we can’t handle traffic.  Never smoked, can’t judge the effects but could be impaired and can’t handle that issue.

Charlotte Grasso, 5918 Route 82 – is against dispensaries and lounged.  Used to live in Queens; children will get a hold of, they’ll find a way.  8 years ago two high school kids died while smoking and speeding.  There have been many accidents this month, people not paying attention.  Not in favor.
Mark Burdick, 19 Burdick Way – is opposed to dispensaries, we don’t need one; wait and see what other towns do; as far as medical marijuana, there are other places to go.

Mark Ruggerone, 56 Scenic Drive – from Queens, went to school with Cuomo.  We don’t need marijuana in town, ridiculous, this is a joke.  What’s going on in our country? Would your mother be proud of you legalizing marijuana and bring it into town?  Alcohol can be used responsibly, marijuana is mind altering.  The Supervisor mentioned at a meeting going to Great Barrington, how can you be proud of that?  Ridiculous.  Pot heads.  Supervisor Burton responded that the State mandated this action and we’re only following NYS protocol of opting in or opting out.  She added that she never said to opt in and was misquoted about people going to Great Barrington.

Mike Shafer, 21 Decker Road -  observing that it was good that people are giving their input tonight but politics is entering in to it.
Gail Goodman, 48 Corrao Way – some said that it was not legal – New York State did it, not the towns.  Tonight some parents’ concerns, the facts are not accurate.  Marijuana has always been available illegally.  Do you want people to purchase legally and benefit from the taxes?  Not like people never did that – generations since the 20’s, 30’s and we don’t have a brain-dead population.  Alcohol is the same thing under NYS law.
Councilwoman Fallon – no comparison, the Town is banning.

Councilman Pepe – we have to take some action before 12/31.  Take action now to opt out, see how others are impacted, there is a lot of baggage.  As a former school superintendent, had to discipline kids in the past.  Struggling to make the right decision but time is needed.  May need a special election.

Julie DeCoda, 89 Haight Hill Road – as a mother and a professor, used marijuana since suffering from anxiety.  For people with mental illness this could be the only true relief.  Would love to be able to purchase here.  Please look at this, not a criminal issue, please don’t mislabel users as it could benefit many.

Linda Garcia, 61 Trestle Lane – following up with Gail Goodman, disagreed with her comments.  In the past it was illegal, now decriminalized, not legalized, and is opposed to it.

Janet Lupardo, 6 Goodwin Lane – you have to be careful when thinking about something unfamiliar.  “Certain element” could be your neighbor, may be in chemo, mental health issues.  No one talks about alcohol distribution, bars, we’ve all been
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accustomed to that.  Would like to see a dispensary, acknowledged openly in health fields.
Karen Bellone, 1640 Bulls Head Road – works with people at end of their lives.  There’s a difference between comfort with cannabis and pharmaceuticals.  The issue is education, many don’t know all the facts.  The human system shows medicinal benefits with it but there is much propaganda.  Education is the  biggest issue.  Encourage the town to do educational seminars and dispel the myths about opting in.  Education is the key and its not a gateway drug.

David Garcia, 61 Trestle Lane – opposed to opting in, should opt out now.  Pine Plains is not far away, wait awhile and see what happens.  We’re a small town and should opt out.

With no other comments heard, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to close the Public Hearing on proposed Local Law #2, opting out of dispensaries.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
PUBLIC HEARING #3:
PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #3 OF 2021:

OPTING OUT OF ALLOWING ON SITE CONSUMPTION SITES WITHIN THE TOWN OF STANFORD AS AUTHORIZED UNDER NEW YORK CANNABIS LAW, ARTICLE 4


A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to open the second Public Hearing on proposed Local Law #3, for the on-site consumption sites.

Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.


Dennis Buchal mentioned that there was an error on proposed Local Law #3 under Section 1, Intent – says dispensaries rather than on site consumption lounges.  The Clerk made note that this error will be fixed.

With no other comments heard, a motion to close this Public Hearing was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.


Supervisor Burton gave the data she had compiled for the number of residents that have voiced their opinions on these two proposed local laws.
With no other business at hand, the Board adjourned the meeting at 8:02 PM on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Margaret Fallon. Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

